Oregon Historic Site Record

LOCATION AND PROPERTY NAME

address: 6012 SE Yamhill St historic name: Portland Sanitarium Nurses' Quarters

Portland, Multnomah County current/other names: Apartment

assoc addresses: block/lot/tax lot:

location descr: twnshp/rng/sect/qtr sect: 1S 2E 6

PROPERTY CHARACTERISTICS

resource type: Building height (stories): 2.0 total elig resources: 1 total inelig resources: 0

elig evaluation: eligible/significant NR Status: Individually Listed

prim constr date: 1928 second date: 1946 date indiv listed: 07/03/2017

primary orig use: Institutional Housing orig use comments:

second orig use:
primary style: Late 19th/20th Period Revivals: Other prim style comments:

secondary style: Classical Revival: other sec style comments: Modern Movement/Moderne

primary siding: Brick:Other/Undefined siding comments:

plan type: architect: Claussen & Claussen

comments/notes:

secondary siding:

GROUPINGS / ASSOCIATIONS

Not associated with any surveys or groupings

SHPO INFORMATION FOR THIS PROPERTY

Cast Stone

NR date listed: 07/03/2017 Special Assessment Federal Tax Program 106 Project(s): None

ILS survey date: Status Term End Yr Status Start Compl
Complete 1st 2027 Complete 04/01/2017 2020

builder:

RLS survey date:

ARCHITECTURAL / PROPERTY DESCRIPTION

(Includes expanded description of the building/property, setting, significant landscape features, outbuildings and alterations)

The Portland Sanitarium Nurses' Quarters is located at 6012 SE Yamhill Street in Portland, Multnomah County, Oregon. The building is in the Mount Tabor neighborhood a block south from the intersection of SE Belmont Street and SE 60th Avenue. The building is located on the western slope of Mt. Tabor, approximately four miles east of downtown Portland in a predominantly residential district. The building is on a .595 acre, or 25,926 square foot, irregularly shaped lot that rises approximately 25 feet from SE 60th Avenue at the west towards Mt. Tabor at the east. The site has been regraded, and there are no character-defining landscape features. The approximately 11,275 square foot building comprises two parts, the first built in 1928, the second in 1946, and together they form a single 'L' shaped building. The 1928 building was completed in a neo-classical style and the 1946 addition in an International style. The building is currently used for student accommodations, including some larger units for families and a few offices.

HISTORY

(Chronological, descriptive history of the property from its construction through at least the historic period - preferably to the present)

The Nurses' Quarters served the Portland Sanitarium, a hospital operated by the Seventh Day Adventists. The quarters served the student nurses and full-time nurses of the Portland Sanitarium. The building is emblematic of the changing position of nursing as an educational field and profession. During the early- and mid-twentieth century the health care industry was evolving. As the methods of treatment changed, so too did the means of educating medical professionals. At this time nursing education shifted from an apprenticeship-like training regime with long hours of hands-on hospital work to a pre-professional curriculum paired with shifts at the hospital. Improvements and changing features of Nurses' Quarters were parallel to the changes in nursing education and professional nursing, creating less of a room-and-board arrangement and more of a round-the-clock studying and on-call hospital work setting. The Portland Sanitarium Nurses' Quarters is locally significant and eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Places under Criterion A for its association with Health/Medicine. This building was designated a historic landmark by the City of Portland on September 25, 2016.

RESEARCH INFORMATION

Title Records Census Records Property Tax Records Local Histories

Sanborn Maps Biographical Sources SHPO Files Interviews
Obituaries Newspapers State Archives Historic Photographs
City Directories Building Permits State Library

 Local Library:
 University Library:
 University of Oregon, Johns Hopkins

 Historical Society:
 Other Respository:

Bibliography:

Ashley, Jo Ann, "Nurses in American History: Nursing and Early Feminism," The American Journal of Nursing, Vol. 75, No. 9 (Sep. 1975), p. 1465-1467. Boufford, Marjorie Johnson, "A History of Nursing in Oregon", Master's Thesis, Oregon State University, 1951. Brown Apartments National Register Nomination, 10/17/1991. Carver, Patricia Ann and John R. Ross. A Brief History of the Good Samaritan Hospital School of Nursing, 1890-1992. Portland, OR: Linfield-Good Samaritan School of Nursing, 1992. Catholic Sentinel, Aug. 20, 1925, p. 11. http://www2.providence.org/phs/archives/history- online/Publications/Pages/StVincent2.aspx Clevenger, Sydney. "St. Vincent's and the Sisters of Providence: Oregon's First Permanent Hospital." Oregon Historical Quarterly 102, no. 2 (Summer 2001): 210-21. "Degrees Due Nurse Class, Sanitarium Lists College Seniors," Oregonian, 6/8/1951. Diegel, Virginia. "The Story of Hansen Smith." Summer, 1977. [As told to Virginia Diegel by Katherine Schnabel O'Neill, and other sources.] Dowling, Harry F. City Hospitals The Undercare of the Underprivileged. Cambridge, MA: Harvard university Press, 1982. Gaines, Barbara Conway Oregon Health and Sciences University, School of Nursing, 1998. Holden, William B. Residence National Register Nomination, 4/21/1999. "Japanese Nurse Lauds Portland," Oregonian, 2/10/1963 Kelly, L. Y. and L. A. Joel. The Nursing Experience: Trends, Challenges, and Transitions. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2002. Oregon Health and Science University, "OHSU: 125 Years of Connection," http://www.ohsu.edu/xd/about/facts/history.cfm. Oregonian, "1874, 1900 cornerstones opened at Good Sam," 11/5/1975. Oregonian, "7 Nurses in First Class: Multnomah Training School Students to Hold Exercises," 6/18/1911 Oregonian, "A Training School for Nurses," 6/29/1890. Oregonian, "Former Homes of Portland 'San' and Portland Adventist Hospital," 4/17/1977. Oregonian, "Nurses' Home to Start," 4/29/1928. Oregonian, "Sanitarium Unit in Use: Patients Are Admitted to \$130,000 Structure," 5/28/1922. Oregonian, "T

Oregon Historic Preservation Office 1 of 2

Hospitals Started 100 Years Ago," 6/22/1975. Oregonian, "Nurse Home Passes CPA," 7/28/1948. Oregonian, "Nursing Groups Close Conclaves," 5/30/1937. Richard Ritz, Architects of Oregon, Portland, OR: Lair Hill Publishing, 2002. Roberts, Mary M. American Nursing: History and Interpretation, New York: The MacMillan Company, 1954. Roosevelt Hotel National Register Nomination. 2/6/1998. Rosenberg, Charles E. The Care of Strangers: The Rise of America's Hospital System, Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1987. Sanborn Fire Insurance Map, 1928 Sanborn Fire Insurance map, 1950 Scheckel, Martha. "Nursing Education: Past, Present, Future." in Issues and trends in Nursing: Essential Knowledge for Today and Tomorrow, ed. Gayle Roux and Judith A. Halstead. Burlington, MA: Jones and Bartlett Publishers, 2009. Starr, Paul. The Social Transformation of American Medicine: The Rise of a Sovereign Profession and the making of a Vast Industry. New York: Basic Books, Inc., Publishers, 1949. Sullivan, Ann, "Adventist Care Site to Open," Oregonian, 7/6/1968. University of Oregon Health Sciences Center, School of Nursing. "The Past Is Here Today; The Future Will Not Go Away." Portland: University of Oregon, 1976. Yearbook of the Seventh-Day Adventists Denomination, Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1920. Yearbook of the Seventh-Day Adventists Denomination, Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald Publishing Association, 1919. "22 to Receive Nurse Diplomas," Oregonian, 5/12/1940.

Oregon Historic Preservation Office 2 of 2